
Lebanon Town Council

Regular Monthly Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, VA

Monday, February 10, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor










J. Hassel Kegley, Council Member





A. Doyle Fields, Council Member











Kevin B. Ferguson, Council Member






Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member





Mary J. Stanley, Council Member
Staff Members Present:

Mark A. Mitchell, Town Manager/Chief of Police





A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 










Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney
I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Mitchell
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Edit for items not on the agenda:
Mayor Dodi requested to add under New Business the Hazardous Mitigation Plan Resolution.  Mr. Mitchell requested to add under the Town Manager’s report discuss sidewalks, fire truck and insurance
increase.
Upon motion made by Mr. Kegley, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the agenda with amended changes was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.
V.
Edit and approve minutes from the 01/13/20 regular council meeting 
 


Upon motion made by Mr. Kegley, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the minutes from the 01/13/20 regular council meeting was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.
VI.
 Approve accounts payable and capital assets for the month of January

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the accounts payable for the month of January was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.

VII.       Public Hearing to consider:

Public input for the new park near the Farmers Market, Nathan Brown and Emma Wyatt presented a plan for the park 

A.
The Town Council recessed from regular session, 6:05 P.M.

B.
Mayor Dodi, opened the public hearing:  6:05 P.M.
C.
Mayor Dodi advised that based on their meeting last week, his favorite items was the overlook, walking trail, 9 hole frisbee golf and a dog park.  
D.
Mr. Brown advised that for phase one he recommended the walking trail, dog park and the overlook, phase two and phase three the amphitheater and the picnic grove.  Ms. Wyatt advised that for 18 holes of disc golf you would need at least 30 to 40 acres, you need approximately 250 feet between the station and the tee pad, this range would cross the walking trail with potential to hit someone.  
E.
The Town Council agreed to proceed with the application to apply for grant money and clean-up of the property. 
VIII.
Mayor Dodi closed the public hearing, 6:30 P.M.

IX.
The Town Council returned to regular session, 6:30 P.M.

X.
Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the maintenance quote from Davis Brothers Nursery, Inc.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.

XI.
Public Request:  None
XII.
Bid Opening to Replace Russell Theater Roof




1. Ken’s Construction                              $44,073.45 



2. Abingdon Roofing                               $32,630.00




3. Baker Commercial Services
     $39,000.00 


The Town Council unanimously agreed to table the bids.  Mayor Dodi requested Mr. Mitchell, Mr. Gilmer and Mr. Fields review the bids to ensure all specification in the advertisement was included in each bid amount.  
XIII.
Recognition

Mayor Dodi presented a recognition plaque to Heather Powers for making the 2019 Bicentennial year such a success by her dedication, commitment and coordination skills.


XV.
Town Chief of Police Report


Mr. Mitchell advised that Mr. Hart the Town’s Drug Force Task Officer presented approximately 30 indictments today to the Grand Jury.

XVI.
Town Managers Report 


Mr. Mitchell advised that the Town of Lebanon’s Comprehensive Plan was due to be updated, he requested for the council to approve for him to work with Emma Wyatt to prepare a bid package to update or replace the plan.
Upon motion made by Mr. Ferguson, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve for Mr. Mitchell to work with Ms. Wyatt to prepare a bid package to update or replace the Town of Lebanon’s Comprehensive Plan. The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.  
Mr. Mitchell presented the Septage Hauler Disposal Program, this program is to provide safe disposal of septage from the surrounding area.

The Town Council requested to table the Septage Hauler Disposal Program until the next meeting for Monday, February 17, 2020, they also requested Chris Pritt to present to answer any questions.
Mr. Mitchell requested the pleasure of the council about advertising for the Parks and Recreation Director based on the job description Ms. Stanley had email him.

Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Ferguson, the Town Council unanimously voted to advertise to Parks and Recreation Director position as presented by Ms. Stanley.  The vote was as follows:   Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.  

Mr. Mitchell advised that he spoke with Mr. Gillespie, Lebanon Lions Club, concerning the July 4th fireworks.  The council agreed same dollar amount as last year.

Mr. Mitchell advised concerning the Nuisance/Derelict Property owners listed in his report, the property owners that had received letters and not responded he requested to email those names to Mr. Tiller to proceed with legal actions, the property owners that had not been notified he requested to proceed with a courtesy call and then proceed with a certified letter.  The council agreed with Mr. Mitchell’s recommendations for all the Nuisance/Derelict Property owners.

Mr. Mitchell advised concerning placing a sidewalk or paving on Technology Park Road, he requested to place an advertisement for bid to place a sidewalk on Technology Park Road because Mr. Meade felt the sidewalk job was to big for the town employees to complete.  The council agreed to table the sidewalk decision until they were able to discuss it in legal session.

Mr. Mitchell advised concerning the fire truck Mr. Cook is in the process of making arrangements to go look at the 2006 Fire Truck, Mr. Cook feels the bottom price will be around $65,000, but there are several 2019 Fire Trucks maybe around $119,000.  The council agreed for Danny Musick go with the fire department to look at the trucks.

Mr. Mitchell advised that the health insurance would increase by 4.8 percent effective July 1, 2020.
XVI.
Town Attorney Report

Mr. Tiller advised that he had spoken with Mr. Hanson concerning the property located next to the Russell Theater, he expects the transaction to take place very shortly.  He requested for the council to reauthorize Mr. Mitchell to sign the closing documents because the length of time since the council’s previous motion.


Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to authorize Mr. Mitchell to sign all documents regarding the purchase of the Hanson property adjacent the Russell Theater for the amount of $75,000.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.  
XVII.
New Business


A.

Disaster Mitigation Plan

Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Kegley, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the Disaster Mitigation Plan Resolution as presented.  The vote was as follows:   Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.  
XVIII.
Committee Report

Mr. Gilmer advised that LeRoy Hayes called for him to come look at his property due to large amounts of water running at the back of his residence, he requested Mr. Mitchell meet with Mr. Hayes to discuss this issue.  

Mr. Gilmer stated that the Old Mill Park fence is sagging, he requested either get the town employees or Keith Steffey to make sure the issue is maintained.  Mr. Mitchell advised that Keith Steffey had the parts to correct problem.

Mr. Gilmer stated that Little League had requested the town employees roll the outfield before their season starts.

Mr. Gilmer requested to open a special bank account for the bond payments.

Mr. Gilmer requested the credit card in Stephanie Burke’s name be closed out, he stated that two cards be issued to Mr. Mitchell.  Mr. Mitchell stated he had opened a new credit card account with First Bank & Trust Company.

Mr. Gilmer requested Shane Farmer speak concerning southwest funds that are available for water and sewer, he requested someone from the water and sewer supervisors or assistant supervisors attend the quarterly meetings.

Mr. Farmer explained the funding process.         

.

XVII.
Recess:  7:42 P.M.

XVIII.
Resume:  7:52 P.M.

XIX.
 Enter closed session:  7:52 P.M.
A.
Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A)(1)(7) for the purpose of discussing personnel and legal issues.  The vote was as follows: Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.
B.

Upon motion made by Mr. Kegley, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.


C.

A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:



Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.




The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Tiller, Aye; Mr. Mitchell, Aye. 

XX.
Adjourn closed session: 9:10 P.M.
XXI.
Adjourn:  9:15 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Mr. Kegley, the Town Council unanimously voted to adjourn to reconvene on Monday, February 17, 2020 at 6:00 P.M.  The vote was as follows:  Mr. Kegley, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Mr. Ferguson, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council

